 Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

November 30, 2018
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee took place on Friday, November 30, 2018 and was called to order by Mr. Leonard at 8:00 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom, Harrisburg International Airport with the following members of the Committee present:



    
               William Leonard  

Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), James Helsel (SARAA Board),  (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board),  Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Planning and Engineering), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT),  Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guest:  Eric Clancy, Philip Sanchez (Delta Development) 
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the October 31, 2018 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development:

Airport Drive:  The application was resubmitted in November. The estimated total construction cost was estimated at $3,020,000. The actual bid plus construction management is $4,095,000.  The total secured funding is approximately $2.4 million.  Pending funding includes the resubmittal of the PennDOT MTF Application for $2,948,792, and the PennDOT Aviation Bureau Capital Budget for $1,445,944.  
Air Cargo Expansion:  The Redevelopment Assistance Capital Program (RACP) is anticipated to be resubmitted in January, 2019.  This is positioned for the demolition of Building 26 and 96 and realignment of Access Road.  
Emergency Apparatus at HIA:  The Local Share (Gaming) application grant request for $207,822 was submitted on September 4, 2018.  The County Hearing was canceled due to weather and will be rescheduled.  Mr. Leonard said he would attend this meeting.  
Enplanement Report:

Mr. Miller reported that October passengers totaled 127,000.  October was the busiest month since October, 2004, and the best month since 2010.  Every airline was up in October except for Delta Airlines.  Year-to-Date Total Passengers were $1.1 million, up 4.5% vs. budget, and up 8.5% vs. year-to-date 2017.   Mr. Miller said that he anticipates approximately 645,000 enplanements this year, which is a significant increase over budgeted projections of 614,000. Year-to-date landed weight is 993 million pounds, up 7.8% vs. budget, and up 12.4% vs. 2017. Year-to-date Operations at MDT are up 12% for October, and up 4.6% year-to-date.  Year-to-date CXY operations are down 14.1% in October, and down 9.9% year-to-date.   
Allegiant Airlines:  Allegiant Airlines will start serving Sarasota/Bradenton on April 3rd, 2019. The service will be twice a week.
Marketing:  The first quarter will be focused on Allegiant flights to Florida and Frontier’s service to Disney.  The second quarter will be focused on Allegiant’s service to Sarasota/Bradenton.  Denver service returns May 1st with service three times a week.  American and United are also expanding service in April, 2019.  
Harrisburg University:  Mr. Miller said he met with the President and Chief of Staff of Harrisburg University.  Discussion centered around creating opportunity and growth for the airport.   
Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported on the following:
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4, HIA:   A substantial completion inspection was held on October 9th.  There are some punch list items which will be addressed in the spring. 
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 3, HIA:  Phase 3 punch list items and close-out are pending.  The final Navaids Inspection with the FAA was done on November 7th.

Avflight Hangar: The hangars are enclosed.  The interior framing and rough-in work is in progress.  Paving of base course and wearing course is in progress.  
Install Perimeter Fence, Phase 2, GRA:  A substantial completion inspection is scheduled for December 5th.        
Emergency Support Services, Well-Head Treatment, HIA:  
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify the award of a contract to Glace Associates in an amount not-to-exceed $31,910 to provide emergency engineering services in support of well head treatment to remediate elevated levels of PFOS in HIA’s source water.  The results from October’s monthly testing of HIA’s drinking water revealed elevated levels of PFOS and PFOA.  The presence of PFOS/PFOA triggers immediate response, and a telephone conference was held with the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP).  Mr. Edwards said that after discussing the situation with the SARAA Chairperson, he issued a contract for professional services to Glace Associates to assist with design and contracting for the emergency well head treatment.  This work will be funded from the Engineering Department’s professional services budget line item.   
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Rehabilitate Airport Drive, HIA:  
 Mr. Edwards reported this is to approve the award of a contract to Hempt Bros., Inc. in an amount of $3,835,224.05 to rehabilitate Airport Drive.  Airport Drive was reconstructed in 1989.  Since then, no other major maintenance or repair work has been undertaken.  The road experiences traffic counts of approximately 3,000 vehicles per day.   The project was advertised in August.  Four construction companies submitted bids, with Hempt Bros. being the low bidder.  This project is being funded through a combination of grants and a significant portion of SARAA funds, or approximately $1.4 million.    
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Air Guard Base Parking Lot (Construction), HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Shiloh Paving & Excavating in an amount of $1,967,399.40 to construct a new Base Parking Lot on the LA-4 parcel.  The 193rd Special Operations Wing of the PaANG has determined through their 2012 Installation Development Plan (Master Plan) study that there is a need to construct a parking lot.  The new lot will be constructed in the LA-4 area where the airport’s former wastewater treatment plant was located.  The new lot will provide 843 additional parking spaces.  This project was advertised in July.  Three construction companies submitted bids, with Shiloh Paving & Excavation being the low bidder.  This project will be funded through the Military Cooperative Construction Agreement.    
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Rehabilitate Runway, Ph. 5 (Construction Administration), HIA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a supplemental agreement with Michael Baker International to increase their contract amount by $311,879.51 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $3,573,180.30 to provide construction administration services for the Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 5 at HIA.  This project is being funded by an FAA grant.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Rehabilitate Runway, Ph. 5 (Construction Management), HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) in an amount not-to-exceed $613,835 to provide construction management services for the Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 5 project at HIA.  This work will be funded by an FAA grant.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Cargo Apron Expansion (Final Design-Permit & Bidding), HIA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award an engineering services contract to AECOM in an amount not-to-exceed $420,268 to provide final design, permitting and bid/award services for a project to expand the cargo apron at HIA.  The principal engineering work to be completed involves obtaining permits to include construction stormwater erosion & sedimentation controls.  AECOM will also prepare the project for bidding and provide bid phase services.  Initially SARAA will fund this work from its Capital Improvement Account, but this project has been programmed as an FAA Airport Improvement Project.  SARAA expects to be issued an FAA grant in 2019.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Rehabilitate Control Tower, Catwalk and Ladders, CXY:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to reject all bids submitted for the Rehabilitate Control Tower Project at CXY and rebid the contract.  This project was bid to mitigate safety concerns at the control.  Four bids were received for this project. The low bidder submitted the wrong bid form.  The second lowest bidder submitted the wrong bid form, they had no bid bond, no surety and the bid was not signed.  The bids were submitted to SARAA’s Solicitor, Michael Winfield, for review. Mr. Winfield concluded that the defects were material, nonwaivable defects requiring rejection of those two bids.  The other two bids substantially exceed both the engineer’s estimate of probable cost as well as the budget established for the project.  The project will be rebid at a later date.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval. 

Rehabilitate Control Tower, Re-Bid, CXY:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to amend the contract with Buchart Horn to provide additional bidding services in an amount of $3,680 to re-bid the Rehabilitate the Control Tower Catwalk and Ladders project at Capital City Airport for a new total contract amount of $30,380.  Buchart Horn is recommended to provide the re-bid services because they designed and bid the initial project.  This project has been included in SARAA’s proposed 2019 Operating Expense budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

FIDS Construction Contract:

Mr. Edwards said that this is to award a contract to RLS Construction Group for an amount of up to $439,590.00 (base bid + add alternate) to demolish and install enclosures, mounts and monitors and provide electrical and data cabling for the new Flight Information Display System (FIDS) at HIA.  Bids were opened on November 20, 2018.  Four firms purchased bid documents and one firm submitted a bid.  The bid is below the engineer’s estimate.  Burns Engineering has reviewed the bid and feels comfortable awarding the contract to RLS Construction Group.  Funding for this project is included in the SARAA 2019 capital budget.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Leigh Fisher/Airline Lease Negotiations Consulting Service:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract in an amount of $138,900 to Leigh Fisher to provide professional services to the Airport Authority to assist with the negotiation of a new airline lease agreement.   On March 27, 2013, the SARAA Board awarded a professional services contract to Leigh Fisher.  Sheri Ernico, Director, Leigh Fisher, continues to be SARAA’s primary point of contact.  The source of funding for the project will be SARAA operating funds.  
There were no objections to forward this item to the full Board for approval.  
Agreement/McClure Hangars:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a lease agreement with Justin McClure or associated entity for land/hangars at Capital City Airport.  Mr. McClure currently leases land on which he has constructed two hangars at CXY.  The last of the option terms on this lease expires in March of 2019.  Mr. McClure’s son, Justin, is proposing to purchase the hangars from his father and continue to operate the hangars under a similar agreement.  SARAA is proposing two options:  
Option A:  extend the term 5 years if the Lessee were to make certain maintenance improvements on the hangar.

Option B:  extend the term 20 years plus two 5-year options if the Lessee will develop and construct a new hangar of at least 3,600 square feet. 

The final lease agreement will be reviewed by SARAA counsel. 
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
GA Airports:
New Cumberland Revitalization Initiative: Mr. Stevens and Mr. Chase attended a public meeting on November 27th regarding emerging revitalization strategies to make New Cumberland a more economically vibrant community.  
Lease Negotiations:  SARAA is currently in lease negotiations with the Skydiving Center.  

Meeting with Mr. Keith Feaga:  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Stevens have met twice with Mr. Feaga, who is the Gettysburg Regional Airport Interest Group Organizer.  He wrote a letter to the Board regarding a meeting concerning the establishment of a GRA new “Association”.  The group he is working with is very much interested in the long-term plan of GRA and wants to build support locally.  Staff will continue dialogue with him.
Adjournment:  Mr. Leonard adjourned the meeting at 9:35 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, January 25, 2019, 8:00 a.m. 


              Harrisburg International Airport
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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